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6/21/17

ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

6/21/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary

Not in Attendance:  Gary Kitson, Alternate
Also in Attendance:   Krist Nelson; Jamie Nelson; Joyce Heck; Dottie Mahew; Bert Cox; Calgary Mackenzie
7:00 PM  Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  The minutes of 5/3/17 were reviewed.  Alan made a motion to approve as amended. George seconded the motion. All in favor. Mike abstained as he was not in attendance.  Glenn explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting.  
Rick George, Alan, Mike & Glenn will be voting on tonight’s case.
7:00 PM  
Case 2017-04 (MacKenzie – Var.)  Calgary Mackenzie has applied for a variance to Article II, Section C [Table of Uses], Number 5 to permit the construction of a 12’ x 16’ shed to be used as an office for selling various types of trailers and an occasional truck on the property.  The sale of motorized vehicles meeting state inspection standards and accessories is not permitted within this zone.  The property is located on Dover Road within the Residential/Light Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map as U-5, Lot 83. 
Glenn advised that this public hearing was advertised in the Concord Monitor and was posted in two public places. All abutters were notified by certified mail and all return receipts were received back with the exception of Michael & Jennifer Tinsley and Bluestone Realty Holdings Trust.  
Krist Nelson is the property owner and he is in attendance tonight.  Calgary Mackenzie, the applicant, was sworn in and presented his proposal to sell trailers.  Calgary explained that he would like to open a trailer sales facility where he expects to have not more than 15 or 20 trailers for the first couple of years, but sees the potential for 75-100 trailers on the lot-maybe 5 years down the road.  He plans to bring in all the trailers himself, though occasionally he may have one delivered. He owns a shop on Second Crown Point Road in Strafford and that is where all of the maintenance would be done so this will strictly be a sales location. He would like to construct a 12’ x16’ rough cut shed, which would likely not be able to be seen by the road.  There would be power and internet to the shed and he would want a port-a-potty behind the shed as there is no plumbing on site. There would be no sign, but he would want a banner or two to be hung on the side of a couple of trailers.  The lot is already paved and the shed would likely be placed where the barn used to be.  The trailers would wrap around the back of property.  He would be selling open trailers, car haulers and snowmobile trailers, but mostly enclosed trailers.  He has a retail dealer’s license in the State of NH and goes to car auctions and buys trucks and resells, but that is not his main party of business.  He estimates that he would sell maybe 5 trucks per month, but expects to really not have more than 2 on site at a time.  He expects about 10 customers on site per week to look at and take ownership of a trailer.  
He does not have a site plan, and explained that he would just place them how they fit best.  George said he’d like to see how 100 trailers would be situated on the lot.  Alan also mentioned that it would be nice to see where customer’s cars would be parked.  

MacKenzie said he would park trailers in the front with locking balls at the end of the day.  This would deter people from entering the lot when they are not open.  He will have security cameras.  He’d like to use some solar lighting for the banners, and a motion light on the side of the shed.

His operating hours would be 9-5 or 9-6 M-F, Sat 9-2 and Sun by appointment only.
Glenn asked for abutters in favor.  Bert Cox of was sworn in.  He owns 18 Goboro Road, (a rental & commercial property) though he does not reside there.  He has no concerns about it.  He is surprised it requires a variance. He feels it is an appropriate piece of property for the business.

Glenn asked for abutters that are opposed. Joyce Heck was sworn in.  She is an abutter and lives on the corner of Route 4 & Goboro Road.  Joyce is in opposition because she thinks looking at trucks and trailers is ugly.  She doesn’t want to look at that when she walks around her property.  She doesn’t think it belongs there. She doesn’t want anything that doesn’t look residential and she doesn’t think it will be good for the area.

Dorothy Mayhew was sworn in and just purchased the house next door in January.  She said she has twin 7 year old girls and thinks it will be nothing but a distraction and knows that her girls would go on the property and could get hurt. Glenn asked her if she would have purchased the property if a trailer company was next door and she said no.

Mackenzie said he’d be willing to put a fence up if the abutters want that.  He said he’d be more concerned about the 7 year old twins going onto Route 4 and getting hurt vs. getting hurt on his lot.  He said that a few vehicles have been sold on that property over the past few years and no one complained about that. Joyce Heck responded that she didn’t complain about those vehicles because she assumed they’d eventually be gone.  

Krist Nelson said he is definitely in favor.  Jay Hickey said he was impressed by Calgary MacKenzie and his ambition and work ethic at such a young age, however he advised him that this would be a difficult variance to secure. 
Glenn asked the board if they would like to see Calgary move forward with getting plans done, and if the general feeling if the board would likely grant the variance.  

Andrew doesn’t have an issue with the trailers, perhaps 75-100 is too many, but on a smaller scale he’d be supportive (of trailers only, not trucks).  It’s right on Route 4 in an abandoned parking lot with a dilapidated building next door.  
Alan noted that many years ago, this was the site of Huckins garage and George said a car dealership used to be there.

Alan is not in favor of the proposal at all.  

Mike said he’s conflicted… Right at the light on Route 4 could be a difficult place.

Ricky feels this is not the right spot... he’s impressed with Calgary’s motivation and ambition, but doesn’t feel this is the right place.

George doesn’t like the location. Route 4 is a great place to do business, but the heart of downtown Epsom is not the right place.  He also doesn’t like the idea of banners for a sign.

Glenn said it appears there is a majority of board members that would not be in favor of approving the application.  The board doesn’t want to see Calgary invest money in preparing plans or hiring an attorney knowing that the board is unlikely to approve the application.  There is room in Epsom for business, but it needs to be in a commercial zone. Calgary explained that he chose this property because he can afford it; commercial property is very expensive.  He would like to see in writing what the board would need to see in order to approve his application.
Ricky told Calgary he would need to hire an engineer to prepare a formal site plan.  Glenn said if he built a post and beam building that all the trailers could be parked inside of, that may resolve part of the problem; however that would be extraordinarily expensive.
Glenn explained the process for a continuance or application withdrawal.  Calgary asked for a continuance to July 19th.  

George made a motion to continue to July 19.  Mike seconded the motion. All in favor.

8:09 PM  Old/New Business

There was a brief discussion regarding the rehearing request from David Kingston.    The Board finds that no procedural error or incorrect application of law has been committed in making its decision.  In addition, the Board does not consider the new evidence submitted in support of a rehearing sufficient to justify the granting of a rehearing.  

As such, Ricky made a motion to deny the rehearing request for Case 2017-03.  Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.

We do have a new case coming before the board on July 19th.
8:30 PM  Ricky made a motion to adjourn. George seconded the motion.  All in favor


